
 

 

DEAR MEMBERS AND FRIENDS OF 
APPLIED LINGUISTICS, 

 

Let me highlight two events from 

this busy year, one in the fall, one 

in the spring.  (Winter this year was 

a blur of ôsnow daysõ).  In October, 

the Center for Language Acquisition 

and the Center for Language Sci-

ences hosted a symposium entitled 

Multidisciplinary Approaches to 

Child and Adult Language Acquisi-

tion, which brought to campus six 

prominent researchers for two days 

of talks, networking, and camarade-

rie.  By all accounts the presenta-

tions and posters were thought-

provoking and the conversations 

stimulating. Our own Kevin 

McManus was a co-organizer of the 

event, which was the first major 

collaboration between the centers.  

And we hope to see more of the 

same!  

 

The second event I want to mark 

(now in April) is the retirement of 

Jim Lantolf after a long and produc-

tive career in our field.  Yes, he 

prepped that last syllabus in Janu-

ary, and right now heõs grading 

those last term papers.  A couple of 

months ago I had occasion to read 

Dean Welchõs letter welcoming Jim 

to Penn State in 1999 as Profes-

sor of Spanish, Italian, and Portu-

guese (before APLNG existed!).  In 

the letter, she also charged Jim 

with creating the Center for Lan-

guage Acquisition, noting that, 

òThe Center must be an important 

vehicle for research. I, as well as the de-

partments, have aspirations that Penn 

State can be a leading university in this 

area. Initiatives such as the summer insti-

tute, colloquia series, and producing well-

trained Ph.D.s in the departments are 

vital to this effort.  And of course, I expect 

that the Center will bring in significant 

private and external funding.ó  Well, if 

youõve been here over the past 20 years, 

youõve seen all of that happen. Jim has 

made this vision a vibrant reality, and we 

are the rich beneficiaries of his intellectu-

al curiosity, generous collaborations, 

careful mentorship, and impish smile. We 

wish him well.  (No sooner said, however, 

I note that he and his team in the Center 

were awarded another four years of fund-

ing for the CALPER grant, and heõll be 

managing that project for another few 

years.  Emeritus and still reading, writing, 

and researching!  

 

 

Our faculty and students are pro-

ductive and visible in the field. 

Just skimming over the list of 

presentations, you will notice 

APLNGs extraordinary representa-

tion at AAAL, CCCC, and TESOL.  

 

Of course, many other wonderful 

things happened here in Happy 

Valley over this past year, but Iõll 

let you read through the rest of 

the newsletter to get the news. 
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O 
ur MA TESL program continues to attract a 

diverse group of talented high-achievers. For 

the 2018-19 academic year, we added 14 

newcomers to our existing cohort of 17 students, and 

they hail from Argentina, Brazil, China, Kazakhstan, 

Saudi Arabia, Taiwan, and the United States.  

 

A unique aspect of our MA TESL program is the 

opportunity for our students to participate in a variety of 

teaching and tutoring experiences beyond those 

provided in our graduate program.  Students can 

choose to stay on campus and serve as tutors for 

international students in our Intensive English 

Communication Program (IECP). They might also 

volunteer to tutor or teach at Mid-State Literacy Council 

in downtown State College or with the College of 

Educationõs Career Pathways Program.   

 

In addition to their commitment to teaching and a 

rigorous program of graduate study, our MA TESL 

students find time to present at local, national, and 

international conferences and seminars.  This spring, 

Doug De Batista Souza and Mery Guzman presented a 

paper at AAAL in Atlanta with Lindsay Kurtz, a recent 

PhD graduate from APLNG and currently at the School 

of Transnational Law at Peking University, China. Doug 

and Mery traveled to China in August 2018 to help 

Lindsay organize and run a legal English ôboot campõ.  

Their AAAL paper, Legal reading in L2: Tracing reading 

development in the 1L year through analysis of case 

briefs, emerged from their participation in Lindsayõs 

program. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This spring, Mery Guzman will also be presenting at the 

Graduate Exhibition held at the Penn State University 

Park campus. Her poster, A narrative inquiry about my 

journey from a senior teacher to an impactful mentor: 

Solid baby steps into teacher education, is based on 

her MA paper research. Mery will be joined by fellow 

second-year MA student, Ling-I Huang, who will also be 

presenting her MA paper research in her poster titled, 

Lexical bundles in freshman ESL academic writing. 

 

Our MA TESL students are also involved in other 

exciting capacities at Penn State. Christianna Otto, a 

Schreyer Honorõs College student in the Integrated 

Undergraduate-Graduate (IUG) program, is currently 

supporting international undergraduate students 

through an internship with the College of the Liberal 

Arts.  Recent MA TESL graduate, Meng Sun, has been 

teaching at the IECP and serves as the coordinator for 

the IECPõs Tutoring Center this year. Several other 

recent graduates, Parisa Hatami, Ty Liu, Ahlem Yazidi, 

and Tianzhi Zhang, are also teaching at the IECP. 

 

We are proud of our MA TESL students and their 

achievements, and we wish our Spring 2019 graduates 

much success! 

 

Sharon Childs 

Tʣʠ MA TESL Pʭʪʢʭʜʨ 
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T 
his past academic year has been especially 

busy in the IECP!   

 

In July, 2018, the IECP received the second cohort of 

cadets from the Royal Saudi Navy, many of whom 

have continued on through the spring.  The cadets are 

a highly motivated group and have been extensively 

involved in IECP activities as well as around campus.  

For example, they have participated in the monthly 

Arabic Conversation Table, organized by the Arabic 

Minor coordinator Dr. Reham Ali, and Ahlem Yazidi.  In 

addition to the Arabic Conversation Table, IECP faculty 

have participated in a number of other collaborative 

projects ð in particular, projects with APLNG 484 and 

APLNG 083, and for the upcoming 2019-20 academic 

year, projects are currently being developed with both 

CAS and World in Conversation.   

 

Since the summer semester, Nikki Mattson has 

organized the participation of the IECP and EPPIC in 

support of the development of the new Global 

Engagement Community, an on-campus Special Living 

Option that places international and domestic 

students in shared housingña brainchild of Mattsonõs 

since her arrival to Penn State in 2009.  Münire 

Bozdemir and Meredith Doran serve on the SLO 

Leadership team as well. Fall 2019 will mark the 

inaugural semester of the dorm!  

 

During the 2018 fall semester, the IECP conducted a 

needs analysis, culminating in an extensive revision of 

the curriculum led by Jackie Gianico.  The new 

curricular documents are more transparent than those 

previously employed, and the faculty council, led by 

Julie George and Münire Bozdemir, have reported 

positive feedback from instructors using the materials.  

The needs analysis and updated curriculum ensure 

that the IECP continues to appropriately meet the 

language needs of its student population. 

 

This past February, the IECP submitted the 5-year 

interim CEA accreditation report, a requirement for 

maintaining accreditation.  In March, the offices in 

Ritenour and the Tutoring Center in Pond both moved 

to a new location in the Midtown Square building on 

Foster Avenue.  While there was some trepidation 

about moving off-campus, the new space is 

comfortably modern and surprisingly close to a 

campus with an already substantial geographical 

footprint.  Itõs a pleasure to have the Tutoring Center 

and IECP together operating under one roof!  

 

The nature of the field of intensive English 

programming continues to change, and the IECP is 

prepared to adapt accordingly.  For instance, in the 

upcoming year, the IECP is looking to reconsider the 

delivery and format of its elective courses, and with 

the IECP and the Tutoring Center now together, a new 

range of possibilities present themselves.  In addition, 

as part of renewed outreach and recruitment, the 

program is looking toward more extensive alumni 

outreach, updating its website, and streamlining social 

media. 

 

Finally, weõd like to remind colleagues to follow the 

IECP on Facebook, Twitter, and Instagram, and please 

be sure to check out the IECP blog (https://

sites.psu.edu/iecp/) for a more in-depth look into 

recent programmatic activities!  

 

Jason Litzenberg 

Tʣʠ IECP Pʭʪʢʭʜʨ 
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